Minutes, Inishowen Organic Group meeting
March 26th 2009
Present:  N. McLaughlin, M. Reilly, T. Morgan, Michael McCaul, Janine Strong, V Treanor.
Apologies: . L O’Connor, Andrew Smith, J Craven, P Hegarty, I Harkin
Congratulations: To Liam who has a new calf

Minutes of previous meeting read and approved.
What are you growing?
The group discussed what vegetables and fruit are we planting currently and what we plan to grow in the coming season. The group would like to grow sweet potato & red cabbage but no one knows where to get the seeds, if anyone has some please let the group know.  
Possible Farm Visit
Ralph Sheppard of Raphoe has 30acres of trees and was previously visited by the group. Mary suggested that we revisit as a group tour.
Michael McCaul advice
Tomatoes & Cucumbers should not be grown in the same bed as they do not go well together

When cutting a cucumber for your salad always cut from the blunt end(ie not the side that was attached to the plant)

In the ongoing battle with slugs leave a weetabix on the ground the slugs will eat it and literally explode(cool!!)
Sowing oats on ground cut the oats and the rotovate the oats into the soil and the crows will come down and take out the wireworm.

Benefits of seaweed
The group discussed the benefits of seaweed to the soil. Everyone agrees that seaweed has all the nutrients required for growing plants but the debate is whether to wash the seaweed before placing it on the soil. Whether the salt on the seaweed has any effect on the soil
Organic Horticulture
An organic horticulture course begins on Saturday 18th April in Greenhill farm with Klaus Laitenberger. The course will run for 4/5 days and will cost €30 per day. For the course to run at least 10 participants are required. Further details will be supplied by Mary as to what will be covered on each particular day.

Trevor Sargent Visit

	FOOD Minister Trevor Sargent has assured Inishowen organic growers that their industry is going from strength-to-strength. Mr Sargent made his comments during his visit this week to the peninsula.
His stops included a trip to Ireland's most northerly organic farm - Greenhill Farm in Malin - where he met owners Mary and John Reilly and other members of the Inishowen Organic Group.
"We had a nice relaxed walk around and I presented Trevor with a wooden replica of the historic Donagh Cross in Carndonagh, made by my dad," said Mary. 
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	She said members of the Inishowen Organic Group outlined to the Minister the origins of their group and explained how they meet every month in Carndonagh to share views and advice on different aspects of organic food production. The group also operates a small lending library.
Author Tony Kearney gave the Minister of State a copy of his book 'Who Owns the Future?' while the group enjoyed a discussion about global affairs and the state of food production and agriculture in these uncertain times.
A number of local farmers and neighbours also turned up to quiz the Minister about the recession and the state of farming around the country. Ms Reilly said he appeared positive about future funding for agricultural projects and training. She said he also urged people to prepare for a "different system of food supply and production" and the possibility of difficulties arising in the world food market.
Minister Sargent's itinerary also included a visit to the Inishowen Gateway Hotel; the domestic wind turbine at Flanagan’s, Ballymacarry; the public garden allotments at Ard Kilbride, Carndonagh; Busy Bee Recycling, Carndonagh; a meet and greet at The Drift Inn, Buncrana and a chat with pupils at Gaelscoil Bhun Chranncha.


THE SIMPLE LIVING FAIR 2009
Janine Strong presented on the Simple living fair
The Colgan Hall, Carndonagh, Co Donegal is hosting a unique sales fair on Saturday 28th March called ‘Simple Living’ from 2pm-5pm. 

What is our mission?
The Simple Living Syndicate aims to offer a sales platform to local small businesses in the North West of Ireland in the form of regular sales fairs. We are keen to encourage local and ethical shopping, showcase the work of the North Wests contemporary creative community, and discover exciting new emerging talents.
What do we believe in?
· We can contribute to making the world a better place 

· We can choose products which neither harm the environment nor the people that make them 

· We can reduce our carbon footprint and help our economy by buying local 

· We can redistribute wealth in favour of individual makers and small businesses rather than global giants 

· We can encourage creativity, talent and individuality 

· We can promote quality versus quantity 

· We can buy less and appreciate what we buy 

· We can keep traditional skills and crafts alive for future generations 

· We can buy from artisans who adhere to ethical and eco-friendly practices
  

About the Event
The Syndicate plans to run regular Fairs throughout the North West which will feature the products of exciting small local businesses as well as offering the opportunity for customers to take part in various free workshops and seminars on everything from growing your own organic vegetables to jewellery making.
There will be live music at the events so you can relax in the coffee area and enjoy the ambiance before you stroll around to take a look at the unique products on offer.
The group also plans to run a designer swap shop event later this year where you can clear out your clutter and make way for beautiful new pieces, bought on the barter style system that is currently hugely popular in the US.
The First Fair
The first Simple Living Fair will be presented by the Colgan Hall, Carndonagh on Saturday 28th March 2009. “We chose the Colgan as our first venue because it is such a unique and beautiful hall, with great character and history” says Janine. “
We feel it will add even more atmosphere to our innovative event!.

The syndicates aims to have around 20 small businesses exhibiting in the first fair. There will be a huge variety of products on show and it promises to be an eclectic and exciting venture.
There will be a number of workshops and demonstrations at the Fair on Saturday.

These include:

* Growing organic vegetables by gardening expert Paddy McCartney.
* Recessionista - revamp your clothes by fashion graduate Emma Byron.
* Keeping chickens in your back garden by Chic-hens proprietor Shane Houston.
There will also be demonstrations of various crafts at stalls throughout the fair.

Participants in the first Simple Living Fair on Saturday 28th March 2009 will be:

(in alphabetical order)

· Chic-Hens 

· Deora De 

· Glendowen Crafts 

· Herron Bookstore 

· Inishowen Bogwood 

· Inishowen Home Baking 

· Josie Coll Flowers 

· Kaleidoscope Crafts 

· Let’s Pose photography 

· Malin Pebbles 

· Michelle Butler Ceramics 

· PML Cards 

· Ruby Rose Creative Services 

· Sara Greavu Jewellery 

· Shazzam Design 

· Spinning Wheels 

· Stephen Diggin Art 

· The Big Green Artist 

· The Jewellers Workshop 

· Treasure Bin Crafts 

Janine also expressed that she is starting a slow food convivium in Inishowen

A seminar at the University of Ulster(Magee Campus) is being organised by Ian McKinnon on the below topic. Noel Mc Laughlin was interviewed and gave his views on what he believes is necessary for the future in this new situation.
Ecology, Community and the Human Spirit – Developing Resilience.
 

The Celtic Tiger is gone. Its departure gives the north-west an opportunity to reconnect with indigenous knowledge and values – to look within for ways forward in a time of economic, social and environmental uncertainty. Join our gathering of activists and academics to explore an interconnected approach to developing ecological, community and human resilience.

 

 Hello everyone,

Last month we (Liam Campbell and Iain MacKinnon) had conversations with six people active in social, environmental and faith groups in Derry and Donegal to find out what issues they feel would be useful to explore at a symposium looking at ecology, community and the human spirit. Below, having been checked by the participants, are the notes from the six conversations.

We are sending this e-mail to the six people that we had conversations with, and to the four people who have been invited to speak at the symposium/gathering and to Ullrich Kockel and Mairead Nic Craith of the Academy for Irish Cultural Heritages at University of Ulster who are helping to organise the gathering, and also, to Maria-Angela Ferrario at the AICH, who is also helping with the gathering.

Below is a list of conversation participants and speakers, followed by the notes from the six conversations. We hope the conversations will serve (at least) two purposes. Firstly, they will give the speakers an idea of some of the issues that are to the fore for change agents in the north west of Ireland at the moment.

Secondly it might allow activists in the north west to discover common or emerging themes with other groups in the area. Perhaps it might also spark a further conversation among this group to help identify themes that could be explored before, during and after the gathering.

Best wishes,

Iain MacKinnon

List of conversation participants
Liz Sheppard - environmental activist

Noel McLaughlin - Inishowen Organic Group

Maureen Hetherington and Jim O Neill - The Junction

Eamonn Deane - Holywell Trust

Father Neal Carlin - Columba Community and White Oaks Rehabilitation Centre

Marian Farrell - Transition Derry 

List of speakers
Richard Douthwaite - FEASTA: The Foundation for the Economics of Sustainability

John Feehan - University College Dublin's School of Biological and Environmental Science

Nellie McLaughlin - Congregation of the Sisters of Mercy, Northern Province

Mark Wallace - Swarthmore College's Department of Religion

Ecology, Community and Developing the Human Spirit
 
A gathering at the Academy for Irish Cultural Heritages, University of Ulster to be held on 1st and 2nd May 2009.
 
Notes from conversations
 
Liz Sheppard – Environmental Activist (180209)
 
Connect with place and nature
 
Liz is interested in empowering communities through reconnecting with nature and place. One of the questions she has was: How do we get an urban population reconnected to nature?
 
“I think I would most like to emphasize the need for humans to rediscover (and really feel) that we are all part of Nature, and what we can learn from other faith traditions, as well as early and pre-Christian ones, to help in that recovery. It also involves trying to get some grasp of the most recent and amazing discoveries in science which feed into the same awareness.”
 
Liz would like new relationships or a new dimension to existing relationships to come from the seminar.
 
A theme for her would be connecting clergy and church structures with nature.
 
She suggested a short meditation on the earth as a way of embodying a different (perhaps non-rational) space during the conference.
 
She talked about finding a balance between working within hierarchical/authoritarian structures and working with people on the fringes or outside of those structures – “Growth happens on the fringes.”
 
She thought there might be a link between Mark Russell’s reconnection to Native American spirituality and Nellie McLaughlin’s work as a Celtic Spirituality and suggested that it might be useful to hear Nellie McLaughlin’s own story in her contribution.
 
 
Noel McLaughlin – Inishowen Organic Group (180209)
 
Make it practical
 
One of the main interests of the Inishowen Organic group is in practical solutions to problems that face them, such as what is the best answer to energy issues (are single household turbines a better answer than a larger community venture) and what is the future of food.
 
He said there was a need for a reskilling programme as there was a gap in learning through generations.
 
Noel said that for himself he was interested in getting down to working on issues of sustainable living and community.
 
There was a need for more government support and, in the context of Inishowen, cross border support (e.g. he told me that the Northern Ireland government had just cut funding for the Magilligan ferry service).
 
He felt there was a need to revitalise community which he felt was still there underlying in many areas but people had lost the closeness they had with one another.
 
He said that Leitrim and Fermanagh appeared to be an area where there was much good work being done. It had been included in an Irish ‘Green-box’ – an area where organic farming and eco-tourism was being encouraged, also including West Cavan, North Sligo, South Donegal and North West Monaghan. He felt that Inishowen could learn from this example and suggested that John Brennan (who has been key to this development) would be a good speaker to have in terms of learning about these practical steps.
 
http://www.greenbox.ie/about-greenbox.php
 
Noel said he would like to see groups coming together to solve a common problem, and that he would be happy to tell a little of what the Inishowen group are about. 
 
 
 
 
 
Jim O Neil and Maureen Hetherington – The Junction (190209)
 
Maureen suggested that the seminar could be an opportunity for sharing of good practice and campaigning.
 
After hearing that the Inishowen Organic Group are involved Jim suggested that there is a lot of wisdom still in the farming community and that there is a need for their experience and good sound knowledge to be respected and honoured.
 
Maureen felt it would be good to hear new voices contributing ideas and energy on issues that relate to this place.
 
Both suggested that we try to make contact with a local school or schools, teachers and pupils, in order to bring in young people. The proposal to do so could be worded in such a way as to fit in with curricular requirements.
 
Maureen said that our society treated the land in a violent way and that she felt that how we treat the land reflects the way that we treat one another.
 
She also felt that there might be a spiritual dimension (expressing itself, perhaps, in a sense of intolerance) to this violent social relations dynamic.
 
Drawing on a recent profile of James Lovelock, the originator of Gaia Theory, Jim felt that the seminar could be an opprtunity to address some of the assumptions regarding climate change and global warming – e.g. is wind energy a viable part of the solution?
 
Maureen suggested that Friday and Saturday might be difficult days to attract people to such an event.
 
Maureen said that The Junction could help broadcast news of the event on their e-mail list (and that Derry City Council also have an e-mail list?)
 
Maureen suggesting capping the number of people who would present their organisation’s work and suggested that for those that do five minutes would be long enough as folk would tend to talk for longer than that anyway. Some folk could highlight their organisation’s work by making posters or by leafleting.
 
She felt that a possible follow up could be through networking. Perhaps one of the final sessions could be based around and Action Plan for the area, highlighting issues that delegates feel need to be addressed.
 
 
Eamonn Deane – Holywell Trust (190209)
 
Make it relevant.
 
Eamonn asked: “How will this relate to people who have nothing; who are on the dole, or on benefits? How can it be of interest to them?” He expressed concern that there is often a divide between the aspirations of environmentalists (usually from the middle class) and working class communities. How do we work to resolve this divide?
 
“When you are talking about your work you, as academics, have a responsibility to talk about it in such a way that people can relate to it.”
 
He emphasised the importance of intergenerational knowledge, saying that there is a guiding phrase in the Holywell Trust which is: ‘Pass it on’. That is the task, he said.
 
“There is value in each of our lives – how do we find spaces to share it and how do we pass it on. We need to find space to communicate. Part of this throwaway society is our throwing away of what people know, and among that we are throwing away the richness of our relationships.”
 
(Without being aware that Liz Shepherd had said something very similar the previous day) Eamonn said that it is on the margins where there is the best potential for energy and growth.
 
He suggested that if the seminar is to have a substantial discussion element that there be a learning or behaviour contract drawn up to ensure good interaction.
 
If we, as a community group, had this resource, with these wonderful people – what could we make with it? How are they not impacting on the life of this town?
 
 
Father Neil Carlin (230209)
 
Exercising the soul.
 
As regards the seminar Neil felt that an issue that is important for him at this time is the process of healing, and how healing is linked into an awareness of nature and of working in nature.
 
His work is focussed on a centre for Celtic spirituality just outside Derry in Donegal, where there is a garden commemorating the saints and an organic farm where people from the local area come as part of a process of rehabilitation. He is also working on the renovation of Columba House in Derry on a project called ‘YARD’ – Young Adults. Realities, Dreams. There is a growing awareness of the sense of disconnection felt by many young people, and this project aims to reconnect young lives with a sense of meaning and purpose.
 
He said he had been learning about care farms, where people went to for healing if they had suffered brain damage from alcohol and drug abuse, or if they had mental health issues or if they had learning difficulties. Neil is also interested in the idea of the ‘Green Gym’ whereby people are encouraged to exercise in nature for mental as well as physical health benefits.
 
He feels that there is a lack of respect in our society for the natural world and that there needs to be more of an understanding of how we relate to the soil and to people who work with the soil, and believes that healthy food and healthy farming will be two of the foundations of a healthy society.
 
If nothing else comes of this it will at least get people to ask: how is this relevant to the work that we are doing: how can we nourish the human spirit?
 
Marian Farrell Transition Derry (010309)
 
Let’s get to work
 
Marian said: "I feel that it is time for urgency in dealing with the effects of Peak Oil, Climate Change and the break-up of the economic system. It is a time to bring people together, people who have been working slowly and steadily for years and now have the skills and knowledge needed to create alternatives.
 
“I would see the seminar as an opportunity to bring people together, creating networks, and providing support for people in taking practical action towards community resilience.”
 
Marian mentioned that I had said that I felt there was a lot of fluidity between the work of social, environmental and faith based groups. She added: “I’d like more fluidity between community action and academic work. It is great to have people coming from a solid research background and systematic thinking. I would like us to find ways to work together.”
 
 “I feel very strongly that I only want talking if it is leading to action – we need to be putting a good infrastructure in place, and talking to the gardeners, the carpenters, the people who can ‘do’. A priority is the sharing of practical skills – such as vegetable growing.”
 
Her priorities are looking at the areas of ‘eating, heating, and means of exchange.’ She is interested in the time bank model in which people exchange an hour's work for a credit, to be used in exchange for another hour's work - all work being valued equally.
She is linking with a Belfast based group to explore this.
 
Justexchange.org
 
 
 
 

 

 

